TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN BOARD

MINUTES OF THE OCTOBER 1Oth, 2013 MEETING


The Town of Stanford Town Board convened for their monthly meeting on Thursday, October 10th, 2013 at the Stanford Town Hall.  Supervisor Stern opened the meeting by asking for a moment of silence to reflect on those who are serving and protecting our democracy in so many different ways.

Roll Call: 
Virginia Stern – present




Johanna Shafer – present




Joseph Norton – present




Thomas Dewhirst – present




Mark D’Agostino - present

PRIVILEGE OF THE FLOOR:

Kathie Spiers, Hunns Lake Road, representing the Historical Society, asked if discussion would be allowed during the meeting for the agenda item Carpenter Hill Road cemeteries.  She then read a statement that the Town was required by State Law to maintain all abandoned burial grounds and that the Historical Society had compiled a list from the tax rolls.  According to the law, a town must set aside money to keep them up with regard to fencing, mowing and debris removal.  At a prior meeting it was discussed that this would be held off until next spring but approximately $1,000 remains in that budget line.  The Historical Society is hoping that the Board will consider putting $6,600 in next year’s budget, and that any leftover 2013 funds would also be earmarked for next year.  But there was still time to address this matter for this year.

Erin Dewhirst, Jameson Hill Road, mentioned the nice article in the Poughkeepsie Journal about Stanford’s Court.

Roseanne Weinstein, Cold Spring Road, former Ethics Board chair, mentioned receipt of an “official” report in the mail from the Ethics Board, which had been made available to the unknown sender and was not in compliance with the committee’s rules and not for the general public.  The intent was obviously to use it as a political tool as one of the current Ethics members is running for office.

Mark Stern, Market Lane, read a statement that it was unbefitting to publish an Ethics Committee correspondence and that the Ethics Committee was comprised of only one political party.

Don Bird, Hunns Lake Road, spoke of the deplorable condition of the Carpenter Hill Road cemeteries, where some of his descendants were buried, and that the Town must abide by the law and maintain them.

LIAISON REPORTS: Councilman Dewhirst stated that the ZBA did not have a meeting this month.


Councilman D’Agostino covered the August 14th Recreation Commission meeting: that the Special Olympics were going to use the fields with more information to follow, and that Art Show, running from October to December, could generate donations to fix the Town Hall piano.

Councilman Norton did not have a report.

Councilwoman Shafer reported from the Fire Commissioners’ meeting: their public hearing on 10/15 at 7 PM will probably have a vote to override the 2% tax cap as they need to get a new fire engine; their Open House will be on Oct. 19th and in August, they responded to 6 fires, 5 motor vehicle accidents and 19 EMS calls.  From the Planning Board, Mrs. Shafer spoke of one citizen’s suggestions on how to change their ways to do business, and the Planning Board is looking at this carefully to streamline their processes.  Brief discussion followed.

SUPERVISOR’S REPORT: Supervisor Stern reported that the Haunted House is up and running for three weekends in October and that the Historical Society is hosting a cemetery walk on Friday, 10/25.  In addition, as the Board wrote a letter to NYS Public Service Commission regarding Verizon’s plan to do away with landlines, she stated that the issue had been given up, showing that speaking up can make a difference.  Mrs. Stern also urged everyone to exercise their right to vote on Election Day.

COUNTY LEGISLATOR’S REPORT: Legislator Debra Blalock reported on the many County matters that were before the Legislature meeting next week.

Motion to accept the agenda:
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A motion was made by Joseph Norton, seconded by Mark D’Agostino, to add under Old Business, and add at the end of Old Business, the following as #2, a resolution regarding the fund balance and #3, a resolution regarding a Capital Highway Plan.  Attorney for the Town requested that a resolution be added at the end of New Business for DECALS and Mr. Norton’s motion was amended to include that.  With these three additions to amend the agenda, a roll call vote was taken as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

OLD BUSINESS:
1. SOLAR PROPOSALS’ UPDATE: After discussion, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to look at the two proposals that include the panels being on the Highway Garage, then have an engineer compare and evaluate them, and upon the advice of Atty. Bogle, get a contract and negotiate with the companies. After further discussion, Supervisor Stern amended the motion to have an engineer look at all of the proposals and make a decision during the budget meetings if possible.  Mrs. Shafer seconded the amended motion with a roll call vote taken as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – abstained; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

2. RESOLUTION REGARDING TOWN’S FUND BALANCE: Councilman Norton read the following resolution:         RESOLUTION #53 OF 2013
RESOLUTION REGARDING TOWN FUND BALANCE

Motion made by Joseph Norton
Seconded by Thomas Dewhirst
WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford Town Board retains surplus funds in the Town Fund Balance, and


WHEREAS, recent Town Board meetings were devoted to finding ways to “spend down” the surplus, and


WHEREAS, in these hard economic times, it is fiscally prudent to curtail spending and live within the budgetary limits imposed by the Board approved budget for 2013 fiscal year.


NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that only in the case of emergency should the Town Board exceed established budget limits and 25% of the current Town General Fund balance surplus be encumbered for use in lowering Town taxes.  Said taxes only apply to the Town of Stanford Budget and are not relevant to School, Fire, Lighting District and County taxes.

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – no; Johanna Shafer – no; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

Resolution #53 of 2013 passed by the affirmative votes of the majority of the Town Board members and certified this 10th day of October 2013.

3. RESOLUTION FOR A HIGHWAY CAPITAL RESERVE FUND: Councilman Norton read the following resolution:   

RESOLUTION #54 OF 2013

TO ESTABLISH A HIGHWAY CAPITAL RESERVE FUND

Motion made by Joseph Norton

Seconded by Thomas Dewhirst


WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has customarily set aside funds over the last thirty years to cover unexpected emergencies, unforeseen State mandates and replacement of capital equipment of physical plant, and


WHEREAS, erecting the new Highway Garage, storm damages after weather issues and funding sources for establishing working committees such as the Master Plan and the DEC mandated closure of the former landfill, and


WHEREAS, the funding of necessary projects never caused a spike in the taxpayers’ bills each year as compared to the major financial problems in the County and southern towns because of the healthy fund balances, and


WHEREAS, the primary reason for the customary practice of conservatively budgeting the revenue into the Town budget was due to the erratic and unpredictable source of the funds and the strong possibility that the sources could disappear, and

 
WHEREAS, past Town Boards placed these funds into the fund balance until needed, and
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WHEREAS, such practices are unsuitable for the accounting requirements of today, and

WHEREAS, one of the highest priorities of the Stanford Town government is to provide for the safe upkeep of Town roads and insure that winter weather does not close the roads.

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that the Stanford Town Board establishes a three-year replacement Capital Fund for the Town Highway Department for the purpose of replacing old, obsolete and dangerous capital equipment and documenting the use of Town funds to accomplish the task while insuring good planning.  The Town Highway is using vehicles dating from 1992 to 1998 that increases the danger to the health and safety of our employees, and

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that money from the present Highway Fund balance be encumbered and designated into a Highway Capital Replacement Fund for immediate and future payments so as to avoid borrowing costs associated with the usual bonding procedure.  The vehicle replacement schedule for the plan is attached and labeled “Highway Capital Plan for the next three years.”

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – no; Johanna Shafer – no; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

Resolution #54 of 2013 passed by the affirmative votes of the majority of the Town Board members and certified this 10th day of October 2013.

4. TRANSFER STATION PROCEDURES: The following resolution for the Transfer Station procedures for the handling of money was read by Supervisor Stern as recommended by the State auditor. RESOLUTION #55 OF 3013

RESOLUTION LISTING PROCEDURES FOR THE HANDLING OF MONEY AT THE TRANSFER STATION

Motion made by Virginia Stern

Seconded by Johanna Shafer
WHEREAS, the Office of the State Comptroller, in the publication “The Practice of Internal Controls”, provides guidelines on collection procedures and deposit procedures for the handling of cash; and

WHEREAS, the OSC criticized another municipality (the Town of Shroon) for not having such procedures for their Transfer Station and made recommendations in keeping with the OSC’s Internal Controls publication; 

WHEREAS, the Transfer Station of the Town of Stanford has no written procedures for the handling of money; and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford wants to increase the accountability of moneys collected and deposited by the Town Transfer Station;

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT:

1) a serially press-numbered duplicate receipt will be issued for any cash or checks received, with one copy given to the customer and one copy retained for audit purposes

2) monies received will be deposited to the Millbrook Bank the day it is collected either to a teller or thru the bank’s night deposit box, with any discrepancy between the bank records and the Transfer Station employee’s deposit record will be resolved by the Town with an audit of the receipts and tickets collected that day.

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – abstained.

Resolution #55 of 2013 passed by the affirmative votes of the majority of the Town Board members and certified this 10th day of October 2013.

To accommodate the Historian who was present, the following agenda item was discussed.

NEW BUSINESS:

3. HISTORIAN’S PRINTER / SCANNER: Dorothy Burdick, Town Historian, requested that she be allowed to purchase a new printer / scanner to replace her current broken one.  After submitting three quotes from Staples, a motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, for Mrs. Burdick to purchase a Brother Laser multifunction printer, or similar, in the amount of $149.99.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.
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OLD BUSINESS:

5. COMPTROLLER’S ACCESS TO BANK INFORMATION: Supervisor Stern read the following resolution for the Town’s Comptroller to gain access to bank information:

Motion made by Virginia Stern

Seconded by Joseph Norton

RESOLUTION #56 OF 2013

RESOLUTION GRANTING PERMISSION FOR COMPTROLLER TO ACCESS BANK ACCOUNT INFORMATION FROM THE BANK OF MILLBROOK
WHEREAS, access to bank account information can only be granted to an individual by the Town Board of the Town of Stanford; and 

WHEREAS, the Comptroller of the Town of Stanford may need to access information and data from a bank account at the Bank of Millbrook; 

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT:

1) The Comptroller of the Town of Stanford may contact the Bank of Millbrook to inquire about and receive information concerning a) whether a check has been cashed or cleared by the bank, b) a request for a monthly statement, c) whether a deposit has been received, d) a request for the balance in an account.

2) This resolution applies to the following accounts:

-….562: Haunted House Account

-….573: Risk Retention Account

-….535: CDPHP Account

-….530: Planning Board Escrow Account

-….002: Landfill Transition Reserve Fund

-….359: Investment Funds

-….323: Driveway Fund

-….268: Rec. Cap Fund

-….326: Capital Projects Fund

-….018: General Fund

3) This resolution does not extend authorization to the Comptroller to sign checks, to transfer monies or to manipulate monies in any way.

4) This resolution only authorizes the Comptroller to be able to access data and information about the bank accounts listed.

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

Resolution #56 of 2013 passed by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members and certified this 10th day of October 2013.

6. NYS MITIGATION GRANT APPLICATION FOR TOWN HALL GENERATOR: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, for the Town to submit a grant application for a generator at Town Hall.  The application is due on October 29th.  Supervisor Stern stated that she would have the application prepared by the 18th or 21st.  

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

7. CARPENTER HILL ROAD CEMETERIES: The following resolution was offered again by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, as follows:

RESOLUTION #57 OF 2013

RESOLUTION TO MAINTAIN UPKEEP OF CEMETERIES THAT ARE OWNED BY THE TOWN OF STANFORD
WHEREAS, there are two cemeteries at 52 Carpenter Hill Road and 228 Carpenter Hill Road that are the property of the Town of Stanford; and

WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has not, to this date, maintained these cemeteries; and

WHEREAS, Municipal Law 291 states that the Town must remove grass and weeds at least three times in each year, and to erect and maintain suitable fences for any cemetery which “shall have been used by the inhabitants of any town in this state as a cemetery or burial ground for the space of fourteen years”; and

WHEREAS, the cemetery at 52 Carpenter Hill Road dates from 1808 to 1837, a period of 29 years; and
WHEREAS, the cemetery at 228 Carpenter Hill Road dates from 1749 to 1840, a period of 91 years;

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED THAT
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The Town of Stanford will maintain the cemeteries at 52 Carpenter Hill Road and 228 Carpenter Hill Road in accordance with the Municipal Law of the State of New York.

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

Resolution #57 of 2013 passed by the affirmative votes of the Town Board members and certified this 10th day of October 2013.

Mention was made that the cemetery work could perhaps be done by the Highway Dept. or the Town could hire someone to do it.

8. MORRIS ASSOCIATES INVOICES FOR SPECIAL COUNSEL DISCUSSIONS: The following resolution was offered by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer:

           RESOLUTION #58 OF 2013

RESOLUTION TO FUND COSTS FOR ENGINEERING CONSULTATIONS WITH THE SPECIAL COUNSEL CONCERNING THE HIGHWAY GARAGE CAPITAL PROJECT

 
WHEREAS, the Town of Stanford has engaged a Special Counsel to advise on outstanding issues and costs with the Highway Garage Capital Project; and

WHEREAS, the Special Counsel had requested to consult with the Engineer hired by the Town who oversaw the planning, design and construction of the Highway Garage Capital Project; and

WHEREAS, the Town has received four (4) bills from the engineering firm, Morris Associates 

  

1) April 25, 2013: $ 359.10

  

2) May 22, 2013: $1,193.80

 

3) June 26, 2013: $ 342.90 

  
4) August 25, 2013: $127.00 for correspondence, meetings with the



 Special Counsel, and providing information to the Special



 Counsel totaling $1,895.80; and

WHEREAS, the funds for this legal matter are not budgeted for in the 2013 Town of Stanford Budget;

THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED that:

1. $1,895.80 be transferred from the Unappropriated Fund Balance to the


 Law, Contractual Expenditure budget line, A1420.4; and

2. $1,895.80 be paid to Morris Associates out of budget line A1420.4 to

    cover the above-mentioned expenses.

Motion made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – no; Thomas Dewhirst – no; Mark D’Agostino – abstained.

Resolution #58 of 2013 did not pass.

Brief discussion followed.  An additional motion was made by Johanna Shafer, seconded by Virginia Stern, to send a letter to Morris Associates notifying them that these bills were not being paid.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – abstained; Thomas Dewhirst – abstained; Mark D’Agostino – no.  Motion did not carry.

9. BUILDING INSPECTOR’S COMPUTERS: After discussion, this matter was tabled.

NEW BUSINESS:

1. SCHEDULE BUDGET WORKSHOPS: After discussion, the Board agreed to hold a Budget workshop on Wednesday, October 23rd at 7 PM with each department head being allotted 15 minutes to discuss their budget.  Another workshop will be held on Monday, October 28th at 7 AM.

2. SCHEDULE PUBLIC HEARING FOR MORATORIUM EXTENSION: The Board also agreed to hold a Public Hearing for a proposed Local Law to extend the current Moratorium for the subdivision and development of land at the above noted October 23rd budget workshop as the first order of business at 7 PM.

#3 – Historian’s scanner / printer -already covered
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4. AMEND BUDGET RESOLUTION FOR MASTER PLAN REVIEW SECRETARY: An amendment to be made to the September resolution for the Master Plan Review Committee secretary was covered under Approval of Minutes.

5. COURT AUDIT RESOLUTION: The following resolution was offered:

RESOLUTION #59 OF 2013

A RESOLUTION TO ACKNOWLEDGE THE COMPLETION OF THE AUDIT

FOR THE TOWN OF STANFORD TOWN JUSTICES


WHEREAS, the State of New York Unified Court System requires that all town and village justices provide their court records and dockets to their respective Town Boards through Section 2019-a of the Uniform Justice Court Act, and


WHEREAS, such records must then be examined or audited and that fact be entered into the Minutes of the Town’s proceedings, and


WHEREAS, the Unified Court System’s Action Plan for the Justice Courts, announced in November 2006, includes initiatives to improve accountability and controls over Justice Court finances and records, as well as increased monitoring of town and village boards’ compliance with Section 2019-A;


NOW, THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED that the Town of Stanford Town Board is acknowledging that the required audit has been completed for Town of Stanford Justice Dennis Smith and Town of Stanford Justice Frank Weber, Jr., and is forwarding said audits to the Director of Internal Audit of the NYS Office of Court Administration.

On this 10th day of October 2013 a motion was made by Supervisor Virginia Stern

and seconded by Councilman Joseph Norton
Roll Call Vote as follows:  
Supervisor Virginia Stern – yes

Councilwoman Johanna Shafer – yes 

Councilman Joseph Norton – yes

Councilman Thomas Dewhirst – yes

Councilman Mark D’Agostino – yes

Adopted and certified this 10th day of October 2013

6. PROPOSED LAND DONATION: Resident Michael Pillot offered to give a 16-acre parcel of a 46-acre total piece of land to the Town.  After discussion, the matter was tabled until November.

7. MASTER PLAN INFORMATIONAL MEETING VIDEO ON WEBSITE: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Johanna Shafer, to have the Master Plan Informational Meeting of May 13th, 2013 be put on the Town’s website as well as their Master Plan Review Committee’s minutes.  Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

8. DECALS RESOLUTION: On advice of the Town Attorney, the following resolution was offered:                         RESOLUTION # 60 OF 2013
DECALS RESOLUTION -- FOR THE TOWN CLERK TO CONTINUE TO SELL CONSERVATION LICENSES

Motion made by Virginia Stern

Seconded by Johanna Shafer


The Town Board of the Town of Stanford resolves to accept and adopt the new Agent Agreement for the D.E.C. Licenses and to appoint the Town Clerk as the Licensing Agent as presented.

Roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

Adopted and certified this 10th day of October 2013.

9. APPROVAL OF MINUTES: A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton, to amend the September 9th, 2013 Town Board Minutes as follows:

· Page 3, #5, 2nd paragraph: A motion was also made, at the Committee’s request, by Mark D’Agostino, seconded by Joseph Norton, to have Michelle Turck serve as the secretary for this committee, at her current hourly salary of $15.60 per hour, for 25 hours of work through December 2013, if she is interested in accepting this position.  This unbudgeted expense will be paid from the Master 
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Plan Committee budget line 00-07-8030-40 by a transfer to the budget line 00-07-
8030-10 for this expense.  

· Page 2, #1: To have James Schulhoff’s position changed to Foreman / Working Supervisor (with hourly increase)
The Minutes of the September 12th, 2013 meeting were approved as written with the Clerk’s change to the vote on Resolution #52 of 2013 as the vote on the resolution did not pass.

A motion to amend the 9/9/13 Minutes as noted was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton. Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia 

Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.

EXECUTIVE SESSION:


A motion was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton, to close the regular meeting and go into an Executive Session on Collective Bargaining at 9:50 PM.  

Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.


A motion to go out of the Executive Session at 10:10 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Joseph Norton.  Motion carried with a roll call vote as follows: Virginia Stern – yes; Johanna Shafer – yes; Joseph Norton – yes; Thomas Dewhirst – yes; Mark D’Agostino – yes.


With no action taken, a motion to adjourn the meeting at 10:11 PM was made by Virginia Stern, seconded by Mark D’Agostino.  Motion carried with all voting in favor.

Respectfully submitted,

Ritamary Bell

Town Clerk


